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I refuse to allow this to continue. We 

will have impeachment of this Presi-
dent brought to the floor of the House 
of Representatives. 

Mr. Speaker, I thank you for the 
time, as time is running out for us to 
continue to analyze to the extent that 
we are paralyzed. 

The SPEAKER pro tempore. Mem-
bers are reminded to refrain from en-
gaging in personalities toward the 
President. 

f 

HONORING AMERICA’S TEACHERS 

The SPEAKER pro tempore. The 
Chair recognizes the gentleman from 
Pennsylvania (Mr. THOMPSON) for 5 
minutes. 

Mr. THOMPSON of Pennsylvania. 
Mr. Speaker, I rise today to celebrate 
America’s hardworking, dedicated, and 
passionate teachers. 

Mr. Speaker, I am sure every Member 
of this House can think of a teacher 
who had a positive influence not only 
on their education, but on their life. 

Teachers push students to achieve 
their best, and they show students how 
to realize their full potential. Some-
times, it is the interest of just one 
teacher that can transform the life of a 
young person. 

Teachers are often the most under-
rated, yet powerful, professionals in 
the entire world. They truly do shape 
young minds. 

That is why, last week, I was proud 
to introduce H.R. 3108, the Teachers 
Are Leaders Act. This bipartisan legis-
lation, led by Congressman BRAD 
SCHNEIDER, seeks to expand profes-
sional development and leadership 
growth opportunities for teachers. 

Under the current law, the Federal 
Teacher Quality Partnership grant 
connects local schools with nearby col-
leges and universities to create profes-
sional development programs for new 
teachers. However, there are not 
enough opportunities for established 
teachers to develop leadership and peer 
mentoring skills that can help retain 
teachers and boost student achieve-
ment. 

The Teachers Are Leaders Act would 
expand the Teacher Quality Partner-
ship grants by making teacher leader 
programs focused on professional de-
velopment for established teachers eli-
gible for funding. These programs 
would focus on peer coaching, family 
and community engagement, cur-
riculum development, and other ways 
to make full use of their experience as 
educators and leaders within their 
communities. 

If schools want to recruit and retain 
high-quality teachers, then they must 
treat them like the professionals that 
they are. That means we must allow 
them to grow both inside and outside 
the classroom. 

Mr. Speaker, professional develop-
ment is essential in all positions, espe-
cially for those who are educating the 
next generation. Now I am pleased that 
this bipartisan legislation devotes the 

resources necessary to give teachers 
the tools to become even stronger lead-
ers for our youth. 

Teachers lend a caring hand and ex-
tend a loving heart. They make dif-
ferences in the lives of our students 
academically, emotionally, and phys-
ically. This legislation strengthens the 
teaching profession and lets them take 
their experience to the next level. I en-
courage my colleagues to support the 
Teachers Are Leaders Act today. 

f 

RECOGNIZING THE ANNIVERSARY 
OF THE PULSE NIGHTCLUB 
SHOOTING 

The SPEAKER pro tempore. The 
Chair recognizes the gentlewoman from 
Florida (Mrs. DEMINGS) for 5 minutes. 

Mrs. DEMINGS. Mr. Speaker, today 
my community gathers in Orlando to 
remember 49 victims of gun violence. 
The Pulse shooting, 3 years ago today, 
was the worst terrorist attack in our 
Nation since 9/11. 

Recall for a moment that, even now, 
there is no Federal law to ban LGBTQ 
discrimination. The House passed the 
Equality Act, but the Senate has re-
fused to bring the legislation to the 
floor for a vote. 

Yet in spite of these challenges, there 
are still places in America that are 
meant to be safe havens. The Pulse 
nightclub was such a place, a place 
where patrons could, as my bishop put 
it, enjoy a late night fellowship. 

The victims of Pulse were not in the 
wrong place at the wrong time. They 
had every right to be there. And while 
Congress continues to offer thoughts 
and prayers, the victims were gunned 
down while they celebrated birthdays 
and family and friendships. 

Let me remind my colleagues on the 
other side of the aisle what the Bible 
says. It says that ‘‘faith without works 
is dead.’’ 

Today we remember the victims, but 
their stories did not end in the early 
morning hours 3 years ago. The memo-
ries of those who died live on in our 
hearts, and the struggles and triumphs 
of the survivors are ever before us. 

Some survivors suffered severe inju-
ries. Others were not physically injured 
but still carry the invisible wounds of 
that tragic moment. 

One survivor, Orlando Torres, said 
that the mental scars are never forgot-
ten. Orlando spent hours trapped in the 
bathroom at Pulse, his clothes soaked 
in the blood of the people who had been 
shot. He says: ‘‘I still worry about it 
happening again. No matter where I 
am, I always look for the exit. You 
don’t want to get cornered.’’ 

Orlando spoke about the networks of 
survivors who, in America, help each 
other after each mass shooting. He 
pointed out what we all now know, 
that after New Zealand’s shooting, New 
Zealand took immediate action. 

How many more innocent Americans 
need to die before we take action here? 

But still, after all that Orlando has 
gone through, he remains positive— 

simply amazing. The attacks, he says, 
allowed the survivors to share with the 
world the humanity of the LGBTQ 
community and show that we are all 
God’s children. He also said: ‘‘I still go 
out. If we stop dancing and loving each 
other, they win.’’ 

Sadly, mass shootings are the prod-
uct of our failure to pass legislation de-
signed to keep guns out of the wrong 
hands. Many victims in the Pulse 
nightclub shooting and shootings 
across our Nation did not stand a 
chance of survival because they were 
shot with weapons designed for war. 
This is not the America that we were 
created to be. 

In the days and weeks following the 
Pulse nightclub massacre, many of us 
spoke about how central Florida came 
together, on one accord, to help our 
community. I could not be prouder of 
the people in my hometown who came 
together to stand up for and stand with 
brokenhearted families and friends and 
to protect our community. 

The victims of Pulse nightclub be-
long to us, and we will never forget the 
lives they lived or their tremendous po-
tential that will never be realized. 
Today we remember and, through that 
remembrance, we transform hate into 
love and loss into strength. 

f 

HONORING LUTHER EUGENE 
ROLLINS 

The SPEAKER pro tempore. The 
Chair recognizes the gentleman from 
South Carolina (Mr. NORMAN) for 5 
minutes. 

Mr. NORMAN. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
today to celebrate the life of Luther 
Eugene Rollins. Gene, as he was better 
known, was the son of Mr. and Mrs. 
James F. Rollins of Greer, South Caro-
lina. 

Gene, like many Americans, wanted 
to serve his country, and he joined the 
Army during the Vietnam war and was 
assigned to Company A in the 6th Bat-
talion Infantry in the 9th Division. 

The commander of his battalion was 
Captain Vernon Green, who quickly be-
came his lifelong friend. Gene’s unit 
was known as the Polecats or Bearcats 
and, in March of 1968, was assigned to 
the advance party in Southeast Asia. 
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While serving in combat on the front 
lines, he quickly became known as the 
‘‘preacher’’ because of his daily reading 
of the Bible and dedicated prayer life. 
During an attack on his battalion, 
Gene was asked to lead his men in 
prayer, which he did on numerous occa-
sions. Gene credits his many prayers to 
God as the reason for his survival dur-
ing an attack when his M60 machine 
gun jammed and he was unable to re-
turn fire to the enemy. 

Gene became a radio operator during 
his service in Vietnam, attaining the 
rank of platoon sergeant. When his 
best friend, Captain Green was pro-
moted to the battalion staff, Gene was 
invited to join him. He declined to do 
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